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February 18, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Constantine:
Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to sell a portion of a parcel located within Council District One to the City of Bothell, to be used as right-of-way for Bothell’s State Route 522 (SR 522) improvement project and a proposed ordinance appropriating the sale proceeds for transfer to a capital fund awaiting reimbursement for the purchase of replacement property described below.  Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.080, the King County Council must approve the sale of county-owned real property.  The proposed property sale ordinance authorizes the King County Executive to execute the Purchase and Sale Agreement. 

The King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Parks Division (Parks) is the current custodian of Assessor’s Parcel No. 072605-9280, which is part of the Sammamish River Trail as it runs along the Sammamish River for approximately 10.9 miles from Marymoor Park in Redmond to the City of Bothell.  This parcel contains 60,821 square feet and lies within the City of Bothell (Bothell).  The south side of the parcel abuts the Sammamish River Trail.  The Sammamish River runs along the east side of the parcel.  The west side of the parcel abuts 96th Avenue NE; 96th Avenue NE right-angles into SR 522 in an area of the highway referred to as Wayne Curve.  Attached to this letter is a vicinity map and a parcel view that more closely depicts the relationship among SR 522, 96th Avenue NE, the Sammamish River Trail Site, and the portion of the parcel the City of Bothell would like to purchase.
Bothell has requested the purchase of a portion of this parcel that comprises a 19,341 square foot area that abuts 96th (“the portion”) for use in its SR 522 Corridor Improvements Project (Bothell’s Project).  
Stage 1 of Bothell’s Project involves plans to enhance the west entrance to Bothell on SR 522, from Wayne Curve (96th Avenue NE) to NE 180th Street.  Improvements will include the addition of transit bypass lanes in each direction at Wayne Curve, a second left turn lane from westbound SR 522 to southbound 96th Avenue NE and improvements to the 96th Avenue SE intersection.  Additional project elements include sidewalks, traffic signals, access management, transit signal priority, drainage, water quality features, utilities, landscaping, and street lighting.  A comprehensive description of Bothell’s Project is included as an attachment to this letter.  Stage 1 of Bothell’s Project is slated to start in late 2008, finishing by spring of 2010.  Issues relevant to the purchase of the portion by Bothell are as follows:
1. The major component of Bothell’s improvement project slated at Wayne Curve involves widening SR 522 in both directions.  Additional outside bus transit lanes will be added going both north and south.  The new northbound lane at Wayne Curve will, by design, widen SR 522, pushing it into the area of 96th Avenue NE that abuts the portion.  Acquisition of the portion is necessary for Bothell to realign and also widen 96th Avenue NE;
2. The portion lies topographically higher than 96th Avenue NE.  Therefore, a 30-foot retaining wall will be built along the west side of the portion to protect it from erosion onto the street below; and
3. Bothell’s work on the portion will neither impact the integrity of the Sammamish River nor pedestrian accessibility to the river, which will still be available from the Sammamish River Trail.
Based on appraised values, the total compensation to King County for the Portion is $321,000 from Bothell.  The Bothell City Council has approved the purchase.  With approval by the King County Council, the property may be conveyed.  Once Bothell has recorded the purchase of all related properties, the City will submit Bothell’s Project for prerequisite highway right-of-way certification from the state.  Bothell is striving for such certification as soon as possible in order to start the Bothell Project no later than March of 2009.  
The parcel from which the portion is being culled was originally purchased by King County with bond proceeds from Forward Thrust and grant funding from the Recreation Conservation Office (RCO) [formerly referred to as the IAC].  According to Forward Thrust and RCO requirements, recreation property converted to a non-recreation use, as Bothell is proposing, must be replaced with additional recreation property.  The replacement requirements have already been met with a property acquired by the Parks Division in 2007 located adjacent to the Soos Creek trail to be used as a parking area and trailhead.  Following an appraisal, RCO agreed that the Soos Creek trail parcel was an appropriate replacement for the portion of the Sammamish River Trail site to be purchased by the City of Bothell.  As a result, the proceeds from the sale of the portion to the City of Bothell will be deposited in the General Fund and then transferred to the Parks Capital Fund as a reimbursement for the purchase of the replacement property.  There are no known unresolved or contentious issues relating to the sale of the portion to the City of Bothell.
Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, Section A.2., the King County Council may authorize direct sale of county property to a governmental agency.  Therefore, on March 10, 2008, Parks declared Bothell’s requested portion necessary to the City’s needs for the roadway purposes associated with Bothell’s Project.  Appropriate notices were distributed to other county departments, and ongoing discussions served as notification to various cities, water, sewer, fire and school districts regarding the county’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  As none of the other King County agencies expressed interest, on June 10, 2008, pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division declared the portion surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.  This transaction has been fully reviewed by the King County Prosecuting Attorney’s Office.  
Bothell’s Project is state-mandated and necessary to improve traffic flow along the SR 522 corridor.  The county’s sale of the portion to Bothell enables the required breadth for the new corridor in the Wayne Curve area.  No public hindrance will be created by use of the portion for the roadway, as access to the Sammamish River currently exists and will continue to exist through the south side of the portion.  The public benefits from this sale in that it receives greater safety and passage by Bothell’s Project, while still maintaining full access to and use of the Sammamish River Trail and the river.
Thank you for your expeditious consideration.  Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Facilities Management Division Director, at 206-296-0630.
I certify that funds are available.
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Council Members

ATTN:
  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff

  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilites Management Division, DES

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Linda Dougherty, Director, Roads Services Division, DOT

Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Kevin Brown, Director, Parks Division, DNRP
